

Agreement for Funding of Services

Standard Terms

16 October 2019

Version	Change	Date Approved
1.0	Initial version introduced in 2017	27 April 2017
1.1	 New definition of Financially Stable inserted in Clause 1.1 New definition of Officer inserted in Clause 1.1 New: sub Clause 5.2(d) on compliance Amended: Clause 7 Conflicts of Interest Amended: Clause 9.8 Additional Contributions Notice period changed in Clause 13.2 New: Clause 25 Security 	16 October 2019

CONTENTS

1	Defini 1.1 1.2	itions and interpretation Definitions Interpretation	6 6 12
2	Agree 2.1 2.2	ement Parts of the Agreement and order of precedence No exclusivity	12 12 12
3	Term 3.1 3.2	Initial Term Extension period	13 13 13
4	Our o 4.1 4.2	bligations General Our conduct	13 13 13
5	Your 6 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5	obligations Provision of the Services Compliance with laws, standards and policies Performance and Outcome Measures Complaints Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service provision	13 13 14 14 14
6	Perso 6.1 6.2 6.3	Personnel and subcontractors Personnel Objections to and removal of Personnel Subcontracting	15 15 16
7	Confl 7.1 7.2 7.3	icts of Interest Diligent enquiries Dealing with Conflicts of Interest Dealing with Conflicts of Interest where notified by Us	17 17 17 17
8	Notifi 8.1 8.2	cations Notification as soon as reasonably practicable Immediate notification	18 18 18
9	Paym 9.1 9.2 9.3 9.4 9.5 9.6 9.7	ent, use and management of Funds Payment Budget Use of the Funds Interest Unspent or misspent Funds during the Term Unspent Funds at the end of the Term Increases in the Funds Additional contributions	18 18 19 19 19 20 20
10	GST 10.1 10.2	Definitions Consideration GST exclusive	20 20 21

	10.3	GST payable	21
	10.4	Tax invoice	21
	10.5	Adjustment event	21
	10.6	Pay or reimburse	21
	10.7	Issuing recipient created tax invoices and adjustment notes	22
	10.8	Acknowledge-ments	22
11	Asset	ts	22
	11.1	Obligations regarding Assets	22
	11.2	Ownership of Assets	23
	11.3	Register of Assets	23
12	Susp	ension	23
	12.1	Suspension of Funds and Services	23
	12.2	Addressing issues in a suspension notice	24
13		ination and expiry	24
	13.1	Termination for cause	24
	_	Termination without fault	25
	13.3	Consequences of expiry or termination	25
14	Interv	vening Events	26
	14.1	Obligations relating to Intervening Events	26
	14.2	Consequences of an Intervening Event	26
15		ews and other rights	26
	15.1	Review	26
	15.2	!	26
	15.3	Cooperation and assistance	27
16		ectual Property Rights	27
	16.1	Ownership of Intellectual Property Rights	27
	16.2	1 , 5	28
	16.3	Use of Intellectual Property Rights	28
	16.4	Moral Rights	28
17		dential, sensitive and cultural information	28
	17.1	Confidential Information	28
	17.2	Information of a sensitive or cultural nature	29
18	Priva		29
	18.1	Compliance with Privacy Legislation	29
	18.2	Other privacy obligations	29
19		ments, Records and reports	29
	19.1	Submission of documents	29
	19.2	Record keeping	30
	19.3		30
	19.4	•	31
	19.5	Government information sharing	32
20		ance and indemnity	32
	20.1	Insurance	32

	20.2	Indemnity	32
21	Ackno	owledgement and publicity	33
	21.1	Acknowledge-ment and publicity	33
	21.2	No restriction on advocacy activities	33
22	Dispu	te resolution	33
	22.1	Resolving disputes	33
	22.2	Continue to perform	34
23	Notice	es and communication	34
	23.1	Notice requirements	34
	23.2	Receipt of notices	35
24	Gener	al provisions	35
	24.1	Governing law and jurisdiction	35
	24.2	Entire agreement	35
	24.3	Variations	35
	24.4	Relationship of the parties and Your status	35
	24.5	Assignment and novation	36
	24.6	Survival	36
	24.7	Severability	36
	24.8	Waiver	36
	24.9	Further assurances	36
	24.10	Costs and expenses	36
	24.11	Counterparts	36
25	Secur	ity	37
	25.1	Security procedures	37
	25.2	Notification of Security Breach	37

BACKGROUND

- A We are committed to working collaboratively with You in the provision of human services.
- B We and You have a shared interest in ensuring that such services improve the outcomes for the people of New South Wales in a manner that:
 - (a) ensures quality of services;
 - (b) is transparent and accountable;
 - (c) demonstrates value for money; and
 - (d) retains a level of flexibility to support innovation.
- C These Standard Terms have been developed to give effect to these principles and are incorporated into and form part of the Agreement.
- D We agree to provide You with Funds to provide the Services, and You agree to use the Funds for the provision of the Services, in accordance with the Agreement.

OPERATIVE TERMS

Definitions and interpretation

1.1 Definitions

In the Agreement, the following terms have the following meanings unless the context requires otherwise:

Aboriginal Person	a person of the Aboriginal race of Australia.		
Accounting Standards	has the meaning given under the <i>Corporations Act 2001</i> (Cth).		
Agreement	the agreement between You and Us for the funding of Services, consisting of the documents stated in clause 2.1(a).		
Agreement Material	Material which You or Your Personnel create in connection with the Agreement.		
Alleged Misconduct	an allegation which raises a reasonable suspicion of:		
	 (a) misconduct in connection with the Funds or the Services, including serious or persistent harassment or bullying; or 		
	(b) a criminal offence having been committed, including theft, fraud or assault.		
Assets	any item of tangible property that:		
	(a) is purchased, leased or otherwise acquired either wholly or in part with the Funds; and		
	(b) either:		

	 (i) has a value greater than or equal to the GST exclusive amount stated in the Schedule; or
	(ii) is stated in the Schedule as being an Asset.
Asset Register	a written register which contains details of the Assets, including:
	 the date each Asset was purchased, leased or otherwise acquired and the name of any applicable supplier;
	(b) a description of each Asset including (if applicable) any serial or reference number;
	(c) the address at which each Asset is located;
	(d) the purchase, lease or acquisition price of the Asset exclusive of GST;
	(e) the amount of Funds used to purchase, lease or otherwise acquire the Asset; and
	(f) where relevant, the details of any Asset disposals including sale price.
Attachment	any document:
	(a) stated as being an "Attachment" in the Schedule; or
	(b) otherwise referred to in the Schedule as forming part of the Agreement.
Auditing Standards	has the meaning given under the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).
Barred Person	means:
	(a) a "disqualified person", or a person who is subject to an "interim bar", under the CPWC Act; or
	(b) a "registrable person" referred to in the Child Protection (Offenders Registration) Act 2000 (NSW).
Budget	the budget (if any) for the expenditure of the Funds that is stated in the Schedule or is otherwise required by the Schedule to be provided in relation to the Services, as may be updated in accordance with the Agreement.
Business Day	a day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or a gazetted public holiday in New South Wales.
Change of Control	means there is any change in Your direct or indirect beneficial ownership or control.
Claim	any claim, right, demand, liability, action, suit, proceeding, charge, cost (including legal costs on a full indemnity basis), loss, damage and expense of any kind, including those arising out of the terms of any settlement.
Confidential Information	information disclosed by one party to the other, whether before, on or after the Date of the Agreement, that:
	(a) is by its nature confidential;

	(b)	is designated by a party as being confidential; or
	(c)	the recipient party knows or ought to know is confidential,
	but do	es not include information that:
	` '	is or becomes public knowledge other than by a breach of the Agreement or by any unlawful means;
		was already in the recipient party's lawful possession without restriction in relation to disclosure before the information was received by the recipient party; or
	(f)	has been independently developed or acquired by the recipient party.
Conflict of Interest	or whi	g an interest (whether personal, financial or otherwise) which conflicts, ch may reasonably be perceived as conflicting, with Your ability to objectively and independently perform Your obligations under the ment.
CPWC Act	the <i>Ch</i>	nild Protection (Working with Children) Act 2012 (NSW).
CYPCP Act	the <i>Ch</i>	nildren and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998 (NSW).
Date of the Agreement		ecution date stated in the Schedule or, if nothing is stated, the date on We execute the Agreement.
Funds		oney for the Services provided to You under the Agreement as more ularly described in the Schedule.
Financially Stable	is cons	sistent with the going concern principle.
GST		e meaning given in the <i>A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax)</i> 999 (Cth).
Initial Term	the init	tial term stated in the Schedule.
Insolvency Event	means	S:
	(a)	if You are an individual or partnership, You:
		(i) cannot pay Your debts when they fall due; or
		(ii) are declared bankrupt;
	(b)	in relation to a trust:
		(i) an application or order is sought or made (and is not stayed or dismissed within 20 Business Days after being sought or made) in any court for the property of the trust to be brought into, or administered by, the court or brought under the court's control; or
		(ii) the assets of the trust are not sufficient to satisfy the trustee's debts when they fall due and in respect of which the trustee has a right to be indemnified out of the assets of the trust; or

- (c) if You are a body corporate within the meaning of the *Corporations Act* 2001 (Cth):
 - (i) You cannot pay Your debts when they fall due;
 - (ii) You become insolvent or are deemed to become insolvent under any applicable laws;
 - (iii) a receiver, receiver and manager, administrator (voluntary or otherwise), provisional liquidator, liquidator, controller or like official is appointed in relation to You;
 - (iv) You enter into a scheme of arrangement with Your creditors;
 - (v) a winding up order is made in relation to You;
 - (vi) You assign property for the benefit of creditors or a class of creditors:
 - (vii) a secured creditor of Yours exercises rights to take possession of Your assets or a power of sale; or
 - (viii) You cease to carry on business or threaten to do so.

Intellectual Property Rights

all present and future rights conferred by statute, common law or equity in, or in relation to, copyright, trademarks, patents, designs, inventions and other results of intellectual activity in the industrial, commercial, scientific, literary and artistic fields, whether non-registrable, registrable or patentable, but does not include Moral Rights.

Intervening Event

a circumstance beyond Your reasonable control including:

- (a) a fire, flood or natural disaster;
- (b) an explosion;
- (c) an unavoidable accident;
- (d) an act of terrorism; or
- (e) a strike, lockout or other industrial dispute that is not limited to Your workplace.

Material

documents, records, software (including source code and object code), goods, images, information and data stored by any means, including all copies and extracts of same.

Milestone

any milestone for the Services stated in the Schedule.

Moral Rights

has the meaning given under the *Copyright Act 1968* (Cth), which includes the right to:

- (a) attribution of authorship;
- (b) not have authorship falsely attributed; and
- (c) integrity of authorship.

Notified Policies	amend	olicies, guidelines or codes of Ours or the NSW Government, as led or replaced, that are stated in the Schedule or which We notify bout from time to time during the Term.
Objectives	the obj	ectives for the Services stated in the Schedule.
Officer	A perso	on who:
	(a)	is an office holder of the Provider;
		makes, or participates in making decisions that affect the whole, or a substantial part, of the business of the Provider;
	` '	has the capacity to affect significantly the Provider's financial standing;
	(d)	has the capacity to manage the Provider and its property;
		participates in the governing body, board of directors or any decision-making body of the Provider; or
		in accordance with whose instructions or wishes the directors of the Provider are accustomed to act (excluding advice given by the person in the proper performance of functions attaching to the person's professional capacity or their business relationship), whether or not such person is a volunteer or receives payment in respect of his or her role.
Other Material		aterial which a party owned before the Date of the Agreement or which eated by a party independently of the Agreement.
Performance and Outcome Measures	the per	rformance and outcome measures stated in the Schedule.
Personnel	officers	s, employees, volunteers, agents, contractors and subcontractors.
Privacy Legislation	Record	vacy and Personal Information Protection Act 1998 (NSW), Health ds and Information Privacy Act 2002 (NSW), Privacy Act 1988 (Cth) by codes of practice and principles issued under those Acts.
Public Accountability Body	New So	es the NSW Auditor-General, the New South Wales Ombudsman, the outh Wales Privacy Commissioner and the Independent Commission of Corruption.
Records	that are	ocuments or other sources of information relating to the Agreement e compiled, recorded or stored (including in written form, on film or onically).
Reputational Proceedings	procee opinion the Ser	quiry, investigation, conciliation, mediation, arbitration or similar edings against You or Your Personnel that could, or in Our reasonable in has the potential to, have an adverse effect on the reputation of Us, rvices or the NSW Government, including any investigation by the endent Commission Against Corruption.

Schedule	the document forming part of the Agreement titled "Schedule".		
Serious Incident	an incident that:		
	 is likely to impact on Your ability to provide the Services or otherwise fulfil Your obligations under the Agreement; 		
	(b) may affect or has affected Your obligations, or Your performance of Your obligations, under the Agreement and requires an emergency response or involves death, serious injury or any criminal activity; or		
	(c) has or may attract adverse public interest and attention.		
Services	means:		
	(a) the services stated in the Schedule;		
	 (b) any ancillary services that are required in order to provide those services; and 		
	(c) Your other functions and responsibilities under the Agreement, as may be varied in accordance with the Agreement.		
Standard Terms	these "Standard Terms".		
Standards	means:		
	(a) applicable Australian Standards and other nationally recognised standards;		
	(b) any standards stated in the Schedule; and		
	(c) any standards which We notify You of from time to time during the Term.		
Supplementary Conditions	any supplementary conditions stated in the Schedule.		
Target Group	the persons (if any) stated in the Schedule.		
Term	the term of the Agreement, comprising the Initial Term and any extension period exercised in accordance with clause 3.		
Third Party Material	any Material owned by a third party that is incorporated into the Agreement Material or is used to provide the Services.		
Torres Strait Islander Person	a descendant of an indigenous inhabitant of the Torres Strait Islands.		
Us, We, Our	the party stated as the "Agency" in the Schedule, or any replacement entity that has taken over the Agency's relevant functions.		
You, Your	the party stated as the "Provider" in the Schedule.		

1.2 Interpretation

In the Agreement, unless the context requires otherwise:

- (a) a reference to legislation refers to legislation as amended, consolidated, re-enacted or replaced, and includes subordinate legislation;
- (b) the words "including", "include" and "included" are not words of limitation;
- (c) a reference to a clause is a reference to a clause in these Standard Terms;
- (d) reference to a document or agreement includes reference to the document or agreement as amended, novated, supplemented, varied or replaced from time to time;
- (e) a reference to a person includes a natural or legal person;
- (f) a reference to money is to Australian currency;
- (g) a reference to "discretion" means "absolute discretion";
- (h) the plural includes the singular and vice versa;
- (i) where You comprise of more than one person, each of the persons comprising You will be jointly and severally liable under the Agreement;
- (j) when a time limit falls on a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in New South Wales, that time limit will be taken to have ended by 5 pm on the next Business Day;
- (k) the background and headings are included for convenience only and do not affect the interpretation of the Agreement;
- (I) each defined term includes all grammatical forms of that term; and
- (m) to the extent that an item is not completed in the Schedule, that item will be taken as "not applicable" for the purposes of the Agreement.

2 Agreement

2.1 Parts of the Agreement and order of precedence

- (a) The Agreement consists of the following parts (in order of precedence):
 - (i) these Standard Terms;
 - (ii) the Schedule; and
 - (iii) any Attachments.
- (b) Subject to clause 2.1(c), if there is any ambiguity in or inconsistency between the various parts of the Agreement, the ambiguity or inconsistency will be resolved by applying the order of precedence referred to above.
- (c) The Supplementary Conditions will not prevail over any provisions in the Standard Terms unless it is expressly stated in the Supplementary Conditions that such terms are to prevail.

2.2 No exclusivity

You acknowledge that You are not the exclusive provider of the kinds of services contemplated by the Agreement and We may, at any time and from

				e provide, or engage a third party to provide, services the same ar to, the Services.	
3	Term				
3.1	Initial Term	the I	nitial T	ment commences on the Date of the Agreement and continues for erm unless earlier terminated by a party, or extended by Us, in with the Agreement.	
3.2	Extension period	the S	We may elect to extend the Term for the extension period (if any) stated in the Schedule by notifying You in writing no later than 30 days prior to the expiry of the Initial Term.		
4	Our obligations				
4.1	General	We a	We agree to provide the Funds to You as outlined in the Agreement.		
4.2	Our conduct	(a)		gree to liaise and work collaboratively with You to monitor, review evaluate the Services.	
		(b)	acce	re practicable, We agree to provide You with details of how to ss current information, including relevant government policies, edures and guidelines, applicable to the provision of the Services.	
			ргоос	cautes and guidelines, applicable to the provision of the dervices.	
5	Your obligations		prooc	studies and guidelines, applicable to the provision of the derivices.	
5.1	Your obligations Provision of the Services	(a) (b)	You a (i) (ii) (iii) (iv) (v) (vi) (vii) You r	agree to provide the Services: to any Target Group; in a proper, timely and efficient manner and to a high ethical and professional standard; in accordance with any Budget for the Services; so as to meet any Milestones; with the aim of achieving the Objectives; in compliance with any Supplementary Conditions; and in accordance with all other requirements of the Agreement. remain fully responsible for providing the Services and for wise complying with Your obligations under the Agreement and ot be relieved of this responsibility because of: any involvement of Us in the provision of the Services; or Our payment of Funds to You.	

standards and policies

- (a) comply with all applicable laws (including laws relating to child protection, work health and safety, superannuation, workers compensation, employment screening, privacy, workplace relations and tax);
- (b) comply with any applicable Notified Policies;
- (c) comply with any applicable Standards;
- (d) comply with the constitution, governing rules, memorandum of association, or articles of association (as the case may be) of the Provider in carrying out the Services;
- (e) hold and maintain all licences, approvals, consents, accreditations or registrations that are necessary for You and Your Personnel to provide the Services, including those We reasonably request in writing; and
- (f) to the extent reasonably practicable, ensure the health and safety of Your Personnel.

5.3 Performance and Outcome Measures

- (a) You agree to meet or exceed the Performance and Outcome Measures.
- (b) You agree to put in place systems to record and measure Your performance against the Performance and Outcome Measures.
- (c) You agree to monitor and report on Your performance against the Performance and Outcome Measures in accordance with the requirements stated in the Schedule and any other requirements We notify You of in writing.

5.4 Complaints

Where the Services are provided to members of the public, You agree to:

- (a) have in place during the Term a complaints process which is regularly reviewed and updated to deal with any complaints about the Services;
- (b) maintain and keep updated a complaints register that contains accurate and comprehensive details of all complaints received in relation to the Services in accordance with the requirements of clause 19.2;
- (c) ensure that Your complaints process includes advising a person who
 makes a complaint that if they are unsatisfied with the outcome of the
 complaint they may also complain to Us or a relevant complaints
 agency;
- (d) provide Us, or any person We nominate, with access to Your complaints register and any other material relevant to any complaint, where requested to do so; and
- (e) keep and implement a document outlining Your procedure for dealing with complaints about the Services and make it available for viewing by any person on request.

5.5 Aboriginal and Torres Strait

(a) You agree to use best endeavours to ensure that the Services are culturally accessible to Aboriginal Persons and/or Torres Strait

Islander service provision

- Islander Persons having regard to the diversity of needs of such persons, including the needs of persons from urban, regional and remote areas.
- (b) Where the Target Group for the Services are Aboriginal Persons and/or Torres Strait Islander Persons, You agree to use best endeavours to engage relevant individuals, families, cultural custodians, clan and language groups, community organisations, communities and/or representatives deemed appropriate by the community in the design, provision and evaluation of the Services so that the Services are appropriate to local community and cultural needs.
- (c) You agree to provide Us with evidence of Your compliance with this clause 5.5 upon request.

Personnel and subcontractors

6.1 Personnel

6

- (a) You are solely responsible for:
 - (i) all Personnel employed or otherwise supported from the Funds or engaged in relation to the Agreement; and
 - (ii) the payment of all wages, entitlements, superannuation, payroll and any other tax and associated costs applicable to Your Personnel.
- (b) You agree to use appropriately trained, qualified and experienced Personnel who hold all legally required authorisations, accreditations, permits and clearances necessary to carry out their roles in relation to the Services.
- (c) Before any Personnel undertake any function or role in relation to the Services, You agree to:
 - (i) ensure that such Personnel are not prohibited or disqualified under any law from being employed or engaged to undertake such a role or function, or are not otherwise undesirable to work with children or vulnerable persons where the Personnel may have contact with children or vulnerable persons;
 - (ii) have regard to whether any national criminal record check or other probity check of the Personnel is relevant to and may impact on the suitability of the Personnel to perform their function or role in relation to the Services; and
 - (iii) provide Us with evidence to Our satisfaction of Your compliance with clauses 6.1(c)(i) and 6.1(c)(ii).
- (d) Without limiting any other terms of the Agreement, if the Services involve child-related work under the CPWC Act, You agree to:
 - (i) if You are an "employer" for the purposes of section 9 of the CPWC Act, ensure that all mandatory employment screening (referred to in the CPWC Act as the "working with children check clearance") has been undertaken on all Personnel

- engaged to work in "child-related work" (as defined in the CPWC Act), prior to such Personnel performing any such work; and
- (ii) have risk assessment procedures and risk plans in place to ensure compliance with the CPWC Act.
- (e) You agree to ensure that a person who is a Barred Person, or who is otherwise undesirable to work with children, does not undertake "childrelated work" (as defined in the CPWC Act) under or in relation to the Agreement.
- (f) You agree to:
 - (i) identify and comply with Your statutory obligations when engaging others in "child-related work" (as defined in the CPWC Act);
 - (ii) ensure that Your Personnel are aware of and comply with their own statutory obligations in relation to such "child-related work"; and
 - (iii) ensure that You and Your Personnel do not engage in any conduct that may bring Us into disrepute or lead to Reputational Proceedings being commenced.
- (g) You agree to give Us on request such information as We may reasonably require in order for Us to assess Your compliance with this clause 6.1.

6.2 Objections to and removal of Personnel

- a) We may object to any Personnel allocated by You to provide the Services where such Personnel have engaged in misconduct or cannot perform the inherent requirements of the Services. Where We make any such objection to Your Personnel:
 - (i) You agree not to allocate such Personnel to the Services; and
 - (ii) We will consult with You about the objection.
- (b) Without limiting any other term of the Agreement, We may require the immediate removal of Personnel from undertaking any function or role in relation to the Services where, in Our reasonable opinion, the Personnel represents an unacceptable risk to any person who receives the benefit of the Services.
- **Subcontracting** (a) In this clause 6.3, "subcontract" includes entering into a joint venture, partnership or agency relationship.
 - (b) You agree not to subcontract the whole or any part of the Services without Our prior written consent except to the extent stated in the Schedule.
 - (c) We may in Our discretion:
 - (i) approve or not approve the engagement of any subcontractor; and

- (ii) impose any conditions on Our approval of a subcontractor that We consider appropriate.
- (d) You agree:
 - (i) that subcontracting of any part of the Services by You does not in any way reduce Your responsibility for those Services;
 - (ii) You are liable for any subcontractor's acts and omissions as if they were Your own;
 - (iii) that any subcontract You enter into with a subcontractor in relation to the Services must be consistent with the Agreement; and
 - (iv) to ensure that all subcontractors comply with the terms of the Agreement as if they were a party to it.
- (e) We may at any time require You to immediately cease using any subcontractor on reasonable grounds by notice in writing to You and You agree to comply with any such notice.

7 Conflicts of Interest

7.1 Diligent enquiries

You will take all steps as are reasonably practicable to ensure that:

- (a) as far as You are aware and after making diligent enquiries, at the Date
 of the Agreement no Conflict of Interest exists or is likely to arise in
 relation to the Agreement; and
- (b) You will not (and agree to take all reasonable steps to ensure Your Personnel do not) engage in any activity or obtain any interest that gives rise to a Conflict of Interest.

7.2 Dealing with Conflicts of Interest

If You become aware of an actual or possible Conflict of Interest, You agree to:

- (a) notify Us immediately in writing of the Conflict of Interest, making full disclosure of all relevant information relating to the Conflict of Interest and setting out the steps You propose to take to manage, eliminate, resolve or otherwise deal with the Conflict of Interest; and
- (b) take such steps as We may reasonably require of You to manage, eliminate, resolve or otherwise deal with the Conflict of Interest to Our satisfaction.

7.3 Dealing with Conflicts of Interest where notified by Us

If We notify You of an actual or possible Conflict of Interest, You agree to:

- (a) make full disclosure of all relevant information relating to the Conflict of Interest and set out the steps You propose to take to manage, eliminate, resolve or otherwise deal with the Conflict of Interest; and
- (b) take such steps as We may reasonably require of You to manage, eliminate, resolve or otherwise deal with the Conflict of Interest to Our satisfaction.

Notifications

8.1 Notification as soon as reasonably practicable

8

Without limiting any other term of the Agreement, You agree to notify Us in writing as soon as reasonably practicable of any of the following:

- (a) changes to Your name, address and contact details;
- (b) any actual or proposed material change in Your constitution, rules or memorandum or articles of association (to the extent relevant)which:
 - (i) will or may affect Your ability to provide the Services; or
 - (ii) would have affected Our original decision to approve the provision of the Funds to You;
- (c) any relevant matters that You reasonably think might affect Your ability to provide the Services or otherwise meet Your obligations under the Agreement; or
- (d) any Change of Control that materially affects Your ability to provide the Services.

8.2 Immediate notification

Without limiting any other term of the Agreement, You agree to notify Us in writing immediately of any of the following:

- (a) any non-compliance with applicable work health and safety laws;
- (b) any actual or proposed action relating to an Insolvency Event;
- (c) any current, pending or threatened Reputational Proceedings;
- (d) any Alleged Misconduct or Serious Incident; or
- (e) the occurrence of any other circumstances as may be stated in the Schedule.

9 Payment, use and management of Funds

9.1 Payment

- (a) We agree to pay the Funds to You at the times and in the amounts stated in the Schedule subject to You meeting Your obligations under the Agreement to Our reasonable satisfaction.
- (b) You agree to:
 - (i) immediately deposit and keep all Funds that We pay to You in an account with an Australian branch of an established bank, building society or credit union that is solely controlled by You and allows for the Funds to be separately identified;
 - (ii) notify Us upon request of Your account details for the purpose of paying You the Funds or if Your account details change; and
 - (iii) comply with any other requirements in respect of the Funds as may be stated in the Schedule.

- (c) You agree that payment of all or part of the Funds to You is not an admission by Us that You have met Your obligations under the Agreement.
- (d) Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Agreement, You are responsible for all costs and expenses in relation to the Services and the performance of Your obligations under the Agreement.

9.2 Budget

- (a) If stated in the Schedule, You agree to provide Us with an updated Budget.
- (b) You agree to:
 - (i) ensure that any updated Budget is prepared diligently, effectively and to a high professional standard and consistent with any conditions stated in the Schedule; and
 - (ii) provide the updated Budget to Us for review on or before the date or dates stated in the Schedule.
- (c) An updated Budget is subject to acceptance or rejection in accordance with clause 19.1. The incorporation of the updated Budget into the Agreement is not a variation to the Agreement.

9.3 Use of the Funds

Unless We otherwise provide Our prior written consent, You agree to:

- (a) use the Funds only:
 - (i) to provide the Services, or to procure any Assets required for the Services as stated in the Schedule, in accordance with the Agreement;
 - (ii) in accordance with the Budget and any Budget conditions stated in the Schedule; and
 - (iii) in accordance with any time periods stated in the Schedule for the expenditure of the Funds; and
- (b) not commit any Funds for expenditure where such expenditure is likely to occur after the end of the Term.

9.4 Interest

You agree to:

- (a) use and deal with any interest earned on the Funds as if that interest is part of the Funds;
- (b) only use interest earned on the Funds for the purposes of the Agreement; and
- (c) report to Us on the amount of any interest earned on the Funds.

9.5 Unspent or misspent Funds during the Term

If at any time during the Term We form the reasonable opinion, after having discussed or made a reasonable attempt to discuss the matter with You, that:

(a) You have received Funds that have not been spent or contractually committed for the Services in accordance with the Agreement, including as a result of You having a surplus or underspend for the Services; or

(b) any Funds cannot be shown to Our reasonable satisfaction to have been spent or contractually committed in accordance with the Agreement;

then, at Our discretion, We may by written notice to You:

- (c) require You to repay that part of the Funds and any interest earned on the Funds, and You agree to repay Us the amount set out in the notice within 20 Business Days;
- (d) allow You to keep the Funds and any interest earned on the Funds;
- (e) make an adjustment to any future payments to You during the Term; or
- (f) require You to otherwise deal with the Funds and any interest earned on the Funds as directed by Us.

9.6 Unspent Funds at the end of the Term

Without limiting any other term of the Agreement, within 20 Business Days following the expiry or termination of the Agreement You agree to repay to Us any Funds (and any interest earned on such Funds) that:

- (a) have not been spent or contractually committed to be paid to a third party in relation to the Services in a way that can be identified in a written contractual arrangement with that third party; or
- (b) cannot be shown to Our reasonable satisfaction to have been spent or committed in accordance with the Agreement.

9.7 Increases in the Funds

- (a) We may, in Our discretion, increase the amount of the Funds from time to time without a variation to the Agreement.
- (b) We may make an Indexation increase of the Funds to You from time to time, without a variation to the Agreement. For the purposes of this clause "Indexation" means a percentage increase of Funds as determined by Us.

9.8 Additional contributions

(a) You must notify Us, in writing, within 10 Business Days if any funding is provided to You by any other agency or authority in relation to the facilitation of the Services.

10 **GST**

10.1 Definitions

In this clause 10:

- (a) "GST Act" means A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth);
- (b) "GST Law" has the same meaning as in the GST Act;
- (c) "Ruling" means a published GST ruling, GST determination or similar document issued by the Commissioner of Taxation; and

(d) all other words and expressions which are not defined in the Agreement but which have a defined meaning in GST Law have the same meaning as in the GST Law.

10.2 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise stated in the Agreement, amounts payable, and consideration to be provided, under any provision of the Agreement exclude GST.

10.3 GST payable

- (a) If a party ("supplier") makes a supply under or in connection with the Agreement in respect of which GST is payable, the recipient of the supply ("recipient") will pay to the supplier an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply at the time the recipient pays or provides any part of the consideration for the supply.
- (b) If any amount on account of GST has been included in the consideration for a supply under the Agreement, the GST amount is as stated in the Schedule.

10.4 Tax invoice

Except where clause 10.7 applies:

- (a) the supplier agrees to deliver a tax invoice or an adjustment note to the recipient before the supplier is entitled to payment of an amount under clause 10.3(a); and
- (b) the recipient can withhold payment of the amount payable under clause 10.3(a) until the supplier provides a tax invoice or an adjustment note as appropriate.

10.5 Adjustment event

If an adjustment event arises in respect of a taxable supply made by a supplier under the Agreement, the amount payable by the recipient under clause 10.3(a) will be recalculated to reflect the adjustment event and a payment will be made by the recipient to the supplier or by the supplier to the recipient as the case requires.

10.6 Pay or reimburse

Where a party is required under the Agreement to pay or reimburse an expense or outgoing of another party, the amount to be paid or reimbursed by the first party will be the sum of:

- the amount of the expense or outgoing less any input tax credits in respect of the expense or outgoing to which the other party is entitled;
 and
- (b) if the payment or reimbursement is subject to GST, an amount equal to that GST.

10.7 Issuing recipient created tax invoices and adjustment notes

Where You make a taxable supply under or in connection with the Agreement, the parties agree that:

- (a) We, where permitted by the GST Law and Rulings, may issue a recipient created tax invoice for the supply by You in accordance with the GST Law and Rulings, and We will retain the original or the copy; and
- (b) where Weissue You with a recipient created tax invoice pursuant to clause 10.7(a):
 - (i) You will not issue tax invoices in relation to the supply; and
 - (ii) We, and not You, will issue an adjustment note to Us for any adjustment event that arises in relation to the supply, and We will retain the original or the copy.

10.8 Acknowledgements

The parties acknowledge and agree that each party is registered for GST at the Date of the Agreement and that it will notify the other party if it ceases to be so registered, or if it otherwise ceases to be entitled to enter into a recipient created tax invoice arrangement.

11 Assets

11.1 Obligations regarding Assets

- (a) You agree to:
 - (i) comply with any obligations relating to the Assets stated in the Schedule, including any Supplementary Conditions;
 - (ii) not use the Funds to procure Assets unless You are procuring Assets that are stated in the Budget or the Schedule and We have given Our prior written approval to procure those Assets;
 - (iii) ensure You receive value for money in procuring any Assets;
 - (iv) unless otherwise stated in the Schedule, use each Asset solely for the purpose of providing the Services for which the Asset has been acquired;
 - (v) hold all Assets securely and safeguard the Assets against theft, loss, damage or unauthorised use;
 - (vi) maintain the Assets in good working order;
 - (vii) maintain appropriate insurance in respect of the Assets;
 - (viii) be responsible for maintaining any necessary registration and licensing of the Assets;
 - (ix) not encumber or dispose of any Asset, or deal with or use an Asset, other than in accordance with this clause without Our prior written approval:
 - (x) not dispose of an Asset without Our prior written approval; and
 - (xi) be fully responsible for, and bear all risk relating to, the use and any approved disposal of the Assets.

- (b) If we provide our prior written approval to the disposal of an Asset during the Term, You agree at Our direction to:
 - (i) pay to Us within 20 Business Days of the date of the disposal, the written down value of the Asset using the Australian Taxation Office depreciation rates to calculate the depreciation of the Asset:
 - (ii) pay to Us within 20 Business Days of the date of the disposal, the proceeds of the disposal, less an amount equal to the sum of Your proportionate contribution to the purchase price of the Asset and Your reasonable costs of disposal of the Asset; or
 - (iii) use the funds from the disposal of the Asset for a purpose approved in writing by Us.
- (c) On expiry or termination of the Agreement, You agree at Our direction to:
 - (i) pay to Us within 20 Business Days, the written down value of the Asset using the Australian Taxation Office depreciation rates to calculate the depreciation of the Asset:
 - (ii) dispose of the Asset for the best price reasonably obtainable and pay to Us within 20 Business Days of the date of the disposal the proceeds of the disposal, less an amount equal to the sum of Your proportionate contribution to the purchase price of the Asset and Your reasonable costs of disposing of the Asset; or
 - (iii) use the Asset on such terms and conditions as may be approved in writing by Us.
- (d) You agree that the proceeds from any disposal of any Asset are to be treated as if they are part of the Funds.

11.2 Ownership of Assets

Unless otherwise stated in the Schedule, You will be the legal and beneficial owner of any assets (including the Assets) purchased with the Funds.

11.3 Register of Assets

You agree to:

- (a) record all Assets in an Asset Register; and
- (b) provide a copy of the Asset Register to Us as part of any reporting requirements or when requested by Us.

12 Suspension

12.1 Suspension of Funds and Services

- (a) We may immediately suspend the whole or any part of the payment of the Funds or require you to suspend Your use of the whole or any part of the Funds, by giving written notice to You, if:
 - You have failed, or in Our reasonable opinion are likely to fail, to provide the Services in accordance with the Agreement;

- (ii) You have spent the Funds other than in accordance with the Agreement;
- (iii) Your provision of the Services is affected by an Intervening Event:
- (iv) You have breached any other term of the Agreement;
- (v) We reasonably suspect that You are not Financially Stable;
- (vi) You or any of Your Personnel have breached, or We reasonably suspect You have breached, any laws relating to the Services; or
- (vii) You suspend the Services otherwise than as permitted by the Agreement.
- (b) We may, by giving written notice to You, require You to reduce the Services to be provided under the Agreement to reflect any suspension or withholding of all or part of the Funds under clause 12.1(a).
- (c) A notice under clause 12.1(a) or (b) will contain the reasons for any payment being withheld or the requirement for any Services to be reduced and the steps You can take to address those reasons.

12.2 Addressing issues in a suspension notice

- (a) Subject to any other right of Ours under the Agreement, We will pay any Funds withheld as a result of any suspension under clauses 12.1(a) or (b) once You have addressed the reasons contained in a notice under those clauses to Our reasonable satisfaction.
- (b) If You have failed to address the reasons contained in a notice under clauses 12.1(a) or (b) to Our reasonable satisfaction within 20 Business Days of receipt of the notice, We may exercise Our rights under clause 13.

13 Termination and expiry

13.1 Termination for cause

Without limiting Our other rights under the Agreement, We may terminate the Agreement with immediate effect by giving notice to You, if:

- (a) You breach a provision of the Agreement and You fail to remedy the breach within 20 Business Days following receipt of a notice requiring You to do so (or such longer period as We may specify);
- (b) You repeatedly breach a provision of the Agreement and We have provided You with an opportunity to remedy those breaches, whether or not You have remedied those breaches;
- (c) We are reasonably satisfied that any statement provided by You and relied upon by Us to approve the Funds is incorrect, incomplete, false or misleading in way which would have affected the original decision to approve the Funds;

- (d) You have a Change of Control that We reasonably believe will have an adverse impact on the decision to pay the Funds or Your ability to perform Your obligations under the Agreement;
- (e) You suffer an Insolvency Event;
- (f) to the extent relevant, a change to Your constitution, rules, memorandum or articles of association or operations means that You are no longer eligible for the Funds or You are no longer able to comply with the Agreement;
- (g) You no longer have the requisite authorisations, licenses, accreditation, registrations or consents to be legally capable of providing the Services or performing Your obligations under the Agreement; or
- (h) You have failed to notify Us of a Conflict of Interest, You are unable or unwilling to resolve the Conflict of Interest to Our reasonable satisfaction or, in Our opinion, a Conflict of Interest exists which prevents Your performance of the Agreement.

13.2 Termination without fault

- (a) We may terminate the Agreement at any time by giving You a minimum of 90 days notice where We are required to cease providing Funds to You because of changes to the State budget or any guidelines or policies of the State or Commonwealth Government.
- (b) Without limiting clause 13.2(a), either party may terminate the Agreement at any time for any reason by giving the other party at least 6 months written notice.
- (c) The party electing to terminate under this clause 13.2 agrees to pay any reasonable costs directly and necessarily incurred by the other party as a result of the termination under this clause 13.2 (excluding any loss of profits or income) as long as the costs are proven to the terminating party's reasonable satisfaction.

13.3 Consequences of expiry or termination

- (a) On expiry or termination of the Agreement, We may direct Youto:
 - (i) promptly deliver to Us or Our nominee; or
 - (ii) destroy, all of Our Confidential Information and any Agreement Material and Records that You hold or control that are required for the provision of the Services and the performance of Your obligations under the Agreement, and You agree to comply with any such direction.
- (b) Our liability to You on termination of the Agreement (including under clause 13.2) is limited to the amount of unpaid Funds remaining at the date of termination of the Agreement.
- (c) On expiry or termination of the Agreement, You agree to:
 - (i) repay any unspent Funds in accordance with clause 9.6;
 - (ii) deal with any Asset in accordance with clause 11.1(c);

- (iii) within 20 Business Days of the expiry or termination of the Agreement, provide Us with any outstanding reports or data due to Us under the Agreement;
- (iv) provide Us with any reports and Records that We reasonably require of You; and
- (v) provide Us with all reasonable assistance to ensure the orderly transition of the Services and Assets to Us or Our nominee. Where the Agreement is terminated under clause 13.1, You agree to provide this assistance to Us at Your cost.

14 Intervening Events

14.1 Obligations relating to Intervening Events

- (a) You agree to notify Us if You are, or reasonably believe You will be, prevented from performing Your obligations under the Agreement due to an Intervening Event.
- (b) The notice under clause 14.1(a) must contain details of the Intervening Event including the extent the Intervening Event has affected or may affect Your obligations under the Agreement.
- (c) You agree to take all reasonable steps to remove, overcome or minimise the effects of an Intervening Event on the performance of Your obligations under the Agreement.

14.2 Consequences of an Intervening Event

- (a) We may terminate the Agreement if You cannot provide the Services for more than 2 calendar months due to an Intervening Event.
- (b) We can arrange another provider for the Services while the Services are suspended due to an Intervening Event, without being liable to You.

15 Reviews and other rights

15.1 Review

You agree to:

- (a) liaise with Us; and
- (b) comply with all of Our reasonable requests, directions and requirements,

in relation to any monitoring, review or evaluation of the Services that is conducted by or for Us.

15.2 Access to premises and records

- (a) You agree that at any time during the Term and for a period of 7 years after the expiry or termination of the Agreement You will give Us, any persons nominated by Us and any Public Accountability Body access to:
 - (i) Your premises or the premises where the Services are or were provided;
 - (ii) the premises at which any Assets are located; and

(iii) copies of any Records held or created by You in relation to the Agreement,

for purposes associated with the Agreement, including to:

- (iv) monitor or review the Services, including to assess the effectiveness of the Services or to support improvements in the provision of the Services; and
- (v) review, audit or investigate Your performance under the Agreement.
- (b) We will, whenever practicable, provide You with reasonable prior notice of any access referred to in clause 15.2(a).
- (c) When accessing premises and/or Records in accordance with this clause 15.2, We will use Our best endeavours to minimise interference to Your employees and the conduct of the Services.
- (d) You agree to ensure that any subcontract You enter into for the purposes of the Agreement allows the persons referred to in clause 15.2(a) to have the access contemplated by clause 15.2(a).
- (e) Nothing in this clause 15.2 limits or restricts in any way the authority or rights of any Public Accountability Body.

15.3 Cooperation and assistance

You agree to:

- (a) cooperate with and assist Us and any of the other persons referred to in clause 15.2(a) to have the information and access contemplated by clause 15.2(a);
- (b) participate in any performance reviews requested by Us from time to time, including in respect of Your compliance with the Performance and Outcome Measures:
- (c) give full and free access to Your Material and Personnel necessary to conduct a review, audit or investigation of Your performance under the Agreement; and
- (d) allow Us and any of the other persons referred to in clause 15.2(a) to inspect and copy any information necessary to conduct such review, audit or investigation.

16 Intellectual Property Rights

16.1 Ownership of Intellectual Property Rights

- (a) Subject to clause 19.4(e) and except as otherwise stated in the Schedule:
 - (i) You own all Intellectual Property Rights in the Agreement Material upon its creation; and
 - (ii) nothing in the Agreement affects ownership of Intellectual Property Rights in either party's Other Material or in any Third Party Material.
- (b) If the Services provided in accordance with the Agreement involve or impact on the cultural and intellectual property rights of Aboriginal

Persons and/or Torres Strait Islander Persons, the parties recognise the need to respect those rights, and where practicable agree to take measures to protect those rights.

16.2 Licensing of Intellectual Property Rights

- (a) Unless the Schedule provides otherwise, You grant Us a perpetual, irrevocable, royalty-free, worldwide, non-exclusive and transferrable licence (including the right to sub-license) to use, copy, modify and exploit the Agreement Material.
- (b) You grant Us a perpetual, irrevocable, royalty-free, worldwide, non-exclusive and transferrable licence (including the right to sub-license) to use, copy, modify and exploit the Third Party Materials and Your Other Material, but only in conjunction with the Agreement Material.
- (c) You agree to promptly provide Us with copies of any Agreement Material upon request.

16.3 Use of Intellectual Property Rights

- (a) You agree to ensure that in complying with the Agreement, You and Your Personnel do not infringe any person's Intellectual Property Rights or Moral Rights or authorise the infringement of any such rights.
- (b) Without limiting clause 16.3(a), You agree that:
 - (i) Our use of any Agreement Material, Third Party Material or Other Material provided by You pursuant to the Agreement will not infringe the Intellectual Property Rights or Moral Rights of any person; and
 - (ii) You will ensure that at all relevant times You hold all necessary rights and consents to allow Us to exercise Our rights under this clause 16.

16.4 Moral Rights

- (a) You agree to obtain all necessary consents to any act or omission that might otherwise infringe a person's Moral Rights under or in connection with the Agreement, including acts or omissions that occurred before, on or after the Date of the Agreement.
- (b) You agree to provide Us with written copies of the consents referred to in clause 16.4(a) on request and immediately notify Us if You cannot obtain any such consent.

17 Confidential, sensitive and cultural information

17.1 Confidential Information

- (a) Subject to clause 17.1(b), each party agrees to not disclose Confidential Information of the other party without the prior written approval of such other party.
- (b) Subject to clause 17.1(d), a party may disclose Confidential Information of the other party to the extent that the Confidential Information is:
 - reasonably required by any persons performing obligations in relation to the Agreement or to a party's legal and professional

- advisors, provided that the Confidential Information is used solely for the purpose of complying with the Agreement;
- (ii) authorised or required by law to be disclosed;
- (iii) publicised and reported by Us or the NSW Government on the awarding of the Funds;
- (iv) shared by Us with another government agency, body or Minister for their legitimate interests; or
- (v) disclosed in order to give the public information about any action that We take in relation to the Agreement.
- (c) If requested by Us, You agree to arrange for Your Personnel to sign individual confidentiality deeds (in a form suitable to Us) and promptly provide Us with signed copies.
- (d) Nothing in the Agreement authorises or requires a party to disclose information that is contrary to any law.

17.2 Information of a sensitive or cultural nature

We will not publish any information that You reasonably consider to be, and identify to Us as being, of a sensitive or cultural nature unless:

- (a) We consult with You; or
- (b) it is in accordance with clause 17.1.

18 Privacy

18.1 Compliance with Privacy Legislation

- (a) In providing the Services under this Agreement, You agree to comply with the Privacy Legislation as if You are Us.
- (b) In performing Your obligations under the Agreement You agree to comply with any direction of Us in respect of compliance with the Privacy Legislation.

18.2 Other privacy obligations

- (a) Without limiting Your other obligations under the Agreement, You agree to immediately notify Us if You have reasonable grounds to believe that there has been a breach of the Privacy Legislation in connection with the Services or the Agreement.
- (b) You will take all reasonable steps to ensure that relevant persons are made aware that the information You collect in relation to the Services may be provided to Us for the purposes of auditing or assessing Your compliance with the Agreement.

19 Documents, Records and reports

19.1 Submission of documents

- (a) We may:
 - (i) review any document, or any resubmitted document, prepared and required to be submitted by You under the Agreement; and

- (ii) within 10 Business Days of the submission by You of such document or resubmitted document (or such later time as we may advise), accept or reject the document.
- (b) If any document is rejected, You agree to address any comments made by Us in relation to the document and resubmit the amended document to Us for review.

19.2 Record keeping

- (a) You agree to keep full and accurate Records in relation to the Agreement:
 - (i) in accordance with applicable Notified Policies, Standards, Accounting Standards and laws;
 - (ii) for the Term and for a period of 7 years after the expiry or termination of the Agreement or such longer period as may be required by law or specified by Us in writing; and
 - (iii) in such a way so as to allow the Records to be easily accessed, retrieved and used by Us.
- (b) You agree to keep sufficient Records so that:
 - all accounting and financial transactions, including receipts, proof of purchases, invoices and payment information relating to the Funds are clearly separate and identified from Your other financial and operational accounts and records;
 - (ii) if required by Us or law, financial statements can be prepared in accordance with Accounting Standards;
 - (iii) if required by Us or law, accounts and records can be audited in accordance with Auditing Standards;
 - (iv) proper operational records are able to verify Your performance of Your obligations under the Agreement; and
 - (v) any Asset Register is maintained in accordance with the Agreement.
- (c) You agree to dispose of the Records referred to in this clause 19.2, once they are no longer required to be maintained in accordance with clause 19.2, in accordance with sound records management practice or as otherwise specified in writing by Us and in accordance with all laws. This clause 19.2(c) does not apply to the extent that You are required to retain a Record for Your internal governance and compliance purposes.

19.3 GIPA Act

(a) You acknowledge that We may disclose certain information in relation to the Agreement in accordance with Our obligations under the Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009 (NSW) (GIPA Act), including making certain information about the Agreement publicly available in any register of contracts We are required to maintain under the GIPA Act.

- (b) You agree to, within 7 Business Days of receiving a written request from Us, provide Us with immediate access to the following information contained in records held by You:
 - (i) information that relates directly to the performance of the Services by You;
 - (ii) information collected by You from members of the public to whom You provide, or offer to provide, the Services; and
 - (iii) information received by You from Us to enable You to provide the Services.
- (c) For the purpose of clause 19.3(b), "information" does not include:
 - (i) information that discloses or would tend to disclose Your financing arrangements, financing modelling, cost structure or profit margins;
 - (ii) information that You are prohibited from disclosing to Us by provision made by or under any Act of any State or Territory, or of the Commonwealth; or
 - (iii) information that, if disclosed to Us, could reasonably be expected to place You at a substantial commercial disadvantage in relation to Us, whether at present or in the future.
- (d) You agree to provide copies of any of the information requested by Us in accordance with clause 19.3(b) at Your own cost.

19.4 Reports and information

- (a) You agree to provide Us with all reports and information at the times and in the format reasonably specified by Us from time to time during the Term, including in accordance with any reporting requirements:
 - (i) stated in the Schedule and elsewhere in the Agreement; or
 - (ii) that We may otherwise notify You of from time to time during the
- (b) You agree to provide reports and information in accordance with, if required by Us:
 - (i) applicable policies or guidelines which We specify; and
 - (ii) relevant Accounting Standards.
- (c) In addition to any requirements to provide reports or information to Us, You agree to provide Us with any information, records or reports in relation to the Services, the expenditure of the Funds or Your obligations under the Agreement, when requested to do so by Us.
- (d) All reports and information provided by You to Us will be of a standard, and provided in a way, reasonably acceptable to Us.
- (e) Unless otherwise stated in the Schedule, You agree:
 - to transfer to us all Intellectual Property Rights in any reports provided by You under the Agreement; and

(ii) that You must not publish or provide the reports to any third parties without Our prior written consent.

19.5 Government information sharing

Without limiting or otherwise restricting any other clause of the Agreement:

- (a) You authorise Us to make information concerning You available to other NSW Government agencies, including any information provided by You to Us and any information relating to Your performance under the Agreement;
- (b) You acknowledge that information about You from any source, including substantiated reports of unsatisfactory performance, may be taken into account by NSW Government agencies considering whether to offer You future opportunities for NSW Government work;
- (c) You agree that the communication of such information to any NSW Government agency is a communication falling within section 30 of the *Defamation Act 2005* (NSW); and
- (d) You release and indemnify Us and the State of New South Wales from and against any claim in respect of any matter arising out of such communications.

20 Insurance and indemnity

20.1 Insurance

- (a) Subject to clause 20.1(b), You agree to take out and maintain adequate insurance policies with a reputable insurer(s):
 - (i) to comply with Your legal obligations and cover Your business and operational risks in relation to the Agreement; and
 - (ii) for the Term, except for those policies providing cover on a 'claims made' basis, which You agree to maintain for the Term and a period of at least six years thereafter.
- (b) Without affecting Your obligations under clause 20.1(a), You agree to effect and maintain any insurance stated in the Schedule on the terms stated in the Schedule.
- (c) If We request, You agree to give Us satisfactory evidence of the insurance policies You are required to effect and maintain under the Agreement.
- (d) You agree to immediately notify Us of any event which affects or may affect Your compliance with this clause 20.1.

20.2 Indemnity

- (a) You agree to indemnify, and keep indemnified, Us and Our Personnel (each an **Indemnified Person**) against any Claim that may be made or brought by any person against Us and Our Personnel arising out of or in connection with:
 - (i) any unlawful, negligent, reckless or deliberately wrongful act or omission of You or Your Personnel in relation to the Agreement;

- (ii) a breach or claimed breach by You or Your Personnel of a third party's Intellectual Property Rights or Moral Rights that relates to Your performance of the Agreement; or
- (iii) any death, personal injury or loss of or damage to property relating to You or Your Personnel's performance of the Agreement.
- (b) Your liability to indemnify under clause 20.2(a) will be reduced proportionally to the extent that any unlawful, negligent or deliberately wrongful act or omission of an Indemnified Person caused or contributed to the Claim.
- (c) You agree to notify Us immediately if You become aware of any Claim or likely Claim, against You or Your Personnel relating to the Agreement.
- (d) We hold on trust for the Indemnified Persons the benefit of the indemnity provided by You under clause 20.2(a).

21 Acknowledgement and publicity

21.1 Acknowledgement and publicity

- (a) You agree to acknowledge the funding support You receive from Us in any publications, advertising and promotional materials in the form and manner as may be stated in the Schedule or as reasonably requested by Us from time to time.
- (b) You agree to notify Us before making any press or other announcements or releases relating to the Agreement, unless it is to promote the Services or is required to be made by law.
- (c) You agree to not use Our logo or trademarks without Our prior written approval.
- (d) You acknowledge that We or the NSW Government may publicise the awarding of the Funds at any time after they are awarded, including:
 - (i) Your name;
 - (ii) the amount of the Funds provided;
 - (iii) the title and brief description of the Services; and
 - (iv) any results or outcomes arising out of the Funds.

21.2 No restriction on advocacy activities

Nothing in the Agreement restricts the ability of You or Your Personnel from entering into public debate or advocacy activities, subject to You complying with Your obligations relating to confidentiality, privacy and Conflict of Interest.

22 Dispute resolution

22.1 Resolving disputes

(a) This clause 22.1 applies to any dispute which arises between the parties in relation to the Agreement.

- (b) Subject to clause 22.1(g), each party agrees to not commence or maintain any action or proceedings in any court, tribunal or otherwise without first complying with the process set out in clauses 22.1(c) to (f).
- (c) If a party considers that a dispute has arisen it may issue a written notice to the other party, setting out reasonable particulars of the matters in dispute (**Dispute Notice**).
- (d) After the issue of a Dispute Notice the nominated representatives of the parties stated in the Schedule must promptly, and not later than 5 Business Days after receipt of the Dispute Notice, hold good faith discussions with a view to trying to resolve the dispute.
- (e) If the dispute has not been resolved within 10 Business Days after receipt of the Dispute Notice (or such longer period as agreed by the parties), then the dispute must be referred to the senior representatives of the parties stated in the Schedule who must hold good faith discussions with a view to trying to resolve the dispute.
- (f) If the dispute has not been resolved within 20 Business Days after receipt of the Dispute Notice (or such longer period as agreed by the parties), either party may pursue its rights and remedies under the Agreement as it sees fit.
- (g) Nothing in this clause 22 prevents either party from instituting court proceedings to seek urgent injunctive, interlocutory or declaratory relief.
- (h) If, after complying with the process set out in clauses 22.1(c) to (f), the parties agree to refer the dispute to a form of alternative dispute resolution to seek to resolve the dispute, then each party agrees to bear its own costs in relation to that form of alternative dispute resolution and bear equally the cost of any person engaged to resolve the dispute under any such process.

22.2 Continue to perform

Notwithstanding the existence of a dispute, the parties agree to continue to perform their obligations under the Agreement, unless the nature of the dispute renders it impossible to do so.

23 Notices and communication

23.1 Notice requirements

- (a) Any notice, request, or other communication to be given or served under the Agreement must be:
 - (i) in writing;
 - (ii) signed by a duly authorised officer of the sender; and
 - (iii) delivered to the physical address or electronic mail address of the other party's representative as stated in the Schedule or as last notified by the other party.
- (b) A notice to be given or served pursuant to clause 12 or 13 must be delivered to the other party's physical address and electronic mail address.

23.2 Receipt of notices

- (a) Subject to clause 23.2(b), any notice, request or other communication in relation to the Agreement will be deemed to be received:
 - (i) if delivered by hand, on the date of delivery;
 - (ii) if it is sent by post within Australia, upon the expiry of 2 Business Days after the date on which it was posted or, or if it is sent by post outside Australia, upon the expiry of 7 Business Days after the date on which it was posted; and
 - (iii) if transmitted by electronic mail, at the time when the electronic mail becomes capable of being retrieved by the other party at the electronic mail address designated by the other party.
- (b) If a notice, request or other communication is delivered or received on a non-Business Day or after 5 pm in the place it is sent to, it will be deemed to have been given at 9 am on the next Business Daythere.

24 General provisions

24.1 Governing law and jurisdiction

The Agreement is governed by the laws of New South Wales and the parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of New South Wales and any courts competent to hear appeals from those courts.

24.2 Entire agreement

The Agreement represents the entire agreement between You and Us in relation to the Services and the Funds and supersedes all prior representations, communications, agreements, statements and understandings, whether oral or in writing in relation to its subject matter.

24.3 Variations

The Agreement can only be varied by a written document executed by both You and Us.

24.4 Relationship of the parties and Your status

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that nothing in the Agreement creates any employment, partnership, agency or joint venture relationship between the parties.
- (b) A party does not have authority to bind the other party or incur any liability or make any representation on behalf of the other party.
- (c) You warrant that:
 - (i) You are a legal entity capable of entering into the Agreement;
 - (ii) the execution of the Agreement and the provision of the Services complies with all laws; and
 - (iii) all authorisations, accreditations, licences, registrations and consents required to be obtained to provide the Services have been obtained and are valid and continuing and that You are not aware of any breaches of these.
- (d) If You provide any or all of the Services in the capacity of trustee, You warrant that You:

(i) are the sole trustee of the relevant trust and have been validly appointed; (ii) have full and valid power, authority, consents and approvals under the relevant trust to execute the Agreement and carry out the transactions contemplated by the Agreement; and (iii) have the right to be indemnified out of the assets of the relevant trust for all liabilities incurred by You under the Agreement. 24.5 **Assignment** (a) We may assign Our rights, or delegate or novate Our rights and and novation obligations, under the Agreement to any New South Wales Government department, agency or public body created or authorised by law to administer Our functions or discharge Our role without Your consent. You agree to execute any documents We require in order to give effect to such arrangements. (b) You cannot assign Your rights or claim to novate Your rights and obligations under the Agreement without Our prior written consent. Clauses 7, 8, 9.6, 11, 13, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, and 24.6 continue to 24.6 Survival apply after termination or expiry of the Agreement, along with any other clause that should by its nature survive. 24.7 If any part of the Agreement is prohibited, void, voidable, illegal or Severability unenforceable, it is severed from the Agreement without affecting the remaining parts of the Agreement. 24.8 Waiver A right or remedy created by the Agreement cannot be waived except in (a) writing signed by the party entitled to that right. (b) Delay by a party in exercising a right or remedy does not constitute a waiver of that right or remedy, nor does a waiver (either wholly or in part) by a party of a right operate as a subsequent waiver of the same right or of any other right of that party. 24.9 Each party agrees to promptly execute all documents and do all other things Further reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to the arrangements under assurances the Agreement. 24.10 Costs and Each party agrees that it will bear its own legal costs and disbursements (a) relating to the negotiation, preparation, execution and carrying into expenses effect of the Agreement. (b) You agree to pay all stamp duty assessed on or in relation to the Agreement and any instrument or transaction required by or necessary to give effect to the Agreement. The parties may execute the Agreement by counterparts, which together will 24.11 Counterparts

constitute one agreement.

25 Security

25.1 Security procedures

You must:

- (a) establish, maintain, enforce and continuously improve Your safety, and security and privacy procedures and safeguards as set out in the Notified Policies against the unauthorised access, use, disclosure, destruction, loss or alteration of Confidential Information and personal information; and
- (b) notify and keep us notified at all times of Your current safety, and security and privacy procedures and safeguards in respect of Confidential Information and personal information and keep Us notified of any amendments to such procedures and safeguards that are made from time to time.

25.2 Notification of Security Breach

Without prejudice to clause 25.1, You must:

- (a) comply, and ensure that Your Personnel comply, with the secrecy and security requirements of the Notified Policies;
- (b) provide us with immediate written notice if You or Your Personnel become aware of an actual, alleged or suspected breach of the secrecy and security requirements referred to in clauses 25.1 and 25.2(a)
 (Security Breach);
- (c) within 48 hours from the notification in clause 25.2(b), conduct an investigation into the Security Breach and notify Us of Your findings in respect of whether a secrecy or security breach has occurred, the nature of the breach, its consequences and plan to remedy; and
- (d) if a secrecy or security breach has occurred, as soon as reasonably practicable from the conclusion of the investigation in clause 25.2(c), remedy the secrecy or security breach and notify Us as soon as that remedy has been applied.



Agreement for Funding of Services

Schedule

Program: Western Sydney Kids Early Years (KEYS) Network

Contract ID: 1-11490314781

Contract name: WS Kids Early Years (KEYS) Network

Department of Communities and JusticeABN 36 433 875 185

WentWest Limited ABN 80 099 255 106]

The Date of the Agreement for Funding of Services – Schedule is 21 June 2021

This Schedule and its paragraphs, are to be read in conjunction with the Agreement for Funding of Services - Standard Terms (the "**Agreement**").

Capitalised terms, where used in this Schedule, have the same meaning as given in the Agreement unless the context requires otherwise.

A reference to Program Guidelines in the Schedule or the Agreement is also a reference to the Program Specifications.

Details	Description	
Us (Agency)	Name:	Department of Communities and Justice
	ABN:	36 433 875 185
	Address:	Level 5, 93 George Street, Parramatta NSW 2150
	Position, name and contact details of Agency representative:	Lisa Charet Executive District Director 0418 257 268 Lisa.charet@dcj.nsw.gov.au
You (Provider)	Name:	WentWest Limited
	ABN/ACN/ICN:	80 099 255 106)
	Address:	Level 1, 85 Flushcombe Road, Blacktown NSW 2148
	Position, name and contact details of Provider representative:	Ray Messom, CEO, WentWest Ltd 0455 066 701 Ray.Messom@wentwest.com.au
Initial Term (Clauses 1.1 and 3.1)	2 years and 10 days inclusiv Start Date: 21 June 2021 End Date: 30 June 2023	ve of the End Date
Extension period (Clause 3.2)	Not applicable	

Services (Clauses 1.1 and 5)

TABLE 1

Financial Year	Service level	Maximum quantity	Unit measure	Unit price	Line Item Total	
2020/2021 2021/2022 2022/2023	Operational Services for KEYS Network	1	N/A	\$8,157,540.00	\$8,157,540.00	
2020/2021 2021/2022 2022/2023	Digital Information Sharing Tool	1	N/A	\$1,034,545,45	\$1,034,545,45	
2021/2022 2022/2023	KEYS Evaluation	1	N/A	\$573,198.20	\$573,198.20	

You and I will implement the Western Sydney Kids Early Years (**KEYS Network**) together with the Western Sydney Local Health District, Sydney Children's Hospital Network and the Department of Education in the following locations in Western Sydney:

- Cumberland
- Blacktown
- The Hills Shire; and
- Parramatta Local Government Areas (LGAs)

To implement the KEYS Network, your Services are classified as follows:

- (1) Operational Services
- (2) Underpinning Services

Operational Services

The administrative cost associated with the activities must not exceed the agreed threshold as set out in the Budget, Attachment 2.

You will recruit Primary Care Navigators (at least one from the local Aboriginal community) to contribute to the backbone support throughout Stages 1 to 4 of the referral process into the KEYS Network. Your services will include:

Stage 1 - Identification and	You will provide the practice guide as per Attachment 1 to the Advocates to guide them on their
screening of families	responsibilities towards the KEYS Network:
	- identify vulnerable families and children;
	- screening families and children for their eligibility to be referred to the KEYS Network;
	- raise the public's awareness around the KEYS Network; and
	- assist target group to overcome barriers to access support services.
Stage 2 - Referral into the KEYS Network	- Review online application form prepared by eligible families and children and their Advocates.
	- where a family and/or children have a sense of distrust or reluctance, liaise with the Advocates to identify if there is an alternative provider within the KEYS Network able to undertake a gradual or stepped referral process.
	- provide confirmation to the Advocates of the acceptance of families and children to the KEYS Network. (Where families and children are accepted to the KEYS Network, they are referred as Client(s) in this Agreement).
	- where a family and/or children are deemed not suitable to be referred to the KEYS Network, you will provide information to the Advocate for alterative referral pathways.
Stage 3 - Initial Support	- You will liaise with the Lead Service Provider elected by Clients and identify suitable service providers to provide tailored support to match with Clients' needs and goals.
	- You will provide advice and coaching to Lead Service Providers on how to approach Clients for their consent to share their personal and/health information (see further details described in the 'Underpinning Services').

	-You will refer the identified service providers to the Advocate to meet with Clients at the Initial Family Meeting. The purpose of the meeting will be to:	
	a) identify the Lead Service Provider;	
	b) discuss Clients' goals and needs (if not already identified); and	
	c) identify and share the services available in Western Sydney to potentially support the Clients The Clients will then elect the services they want and include them in their Family Plan.	
	- where Clients require immediate financial assistance, You will liaise with the Lead Service Provider for the use of brokage funds to assist Clients.	
Stage 4 - Ongoing Support	- You will do the following:	
	 a) liaise with the Lead Service Provider to support assessment of the underlying needs of the Client. 	
	 b) support the Lead Service Provider to develop the Family Plan to meet the holistic needs of the Client. 	
	 c) liaise with the Lead Service Provider and monitor the progress for Clients to achieve their goals. 	
	 d) where the Lead Service Provider does not have the capacity to provide services to Clients, you will source an alternative Lead Service Provider for Clients. 	
	e) review on an ongoing basis the operating model of the KEYS Network and identify any gaps in providing support to Clients.	
	facilitate the process for Clients to gain access to support services in a timely and efficient manner.	

Underpinning Services

- A. Digital Information Sharing Solution (ISS)
 - 1. Once approved by the KEYS Project Board, You will utilise the Digital Restart Fund to procure a provider to develop the ISS to Alpha Stage.
 - 2. You will prepare the lean business case and set out the steps to develop the ISS to the Beta Stage and present to the KEYS Project Board.
 - 3. You will assist Us to prepare submission and funding applications to the Department of Customer Services (**DCS**) or other relevant funding sources to obtain funds to further develop the ISS from the Alpha stage to Beta Stage.
 - 4. You will ensure the ISS (subject to the Beta Stage) has capability and function to capture required data and contribute to the evaluation requirements

The ISS should comply with the following:

- a) Information Sharing Deed to be entered into by Yourself and other agencies in the KEYS Network (Refer to Additional Supplementary Condition Clause 19.3) and any related data governance and management framework as amended from time to time.
- b) Any security standards identified by our Information Digital Services and Privacy Legislation.

The ISS will include the following features:

- c) an online referral form which provides options for families and child's consent:
 - for primary purpose:

Sharing personal and health information with the KEYS Network and service providers to assist the KEYS Network to identify gaps in current service provisions for families, gaps in the service system across the District, and assist the District to implement changes to better meet the needs of families we service.

The agreed agencies and service providers identified in the family's consent form will share the family's personal and health information with each other, to best meet the changing needs of the family.

The personal and health information will be de-identified, linked together, and the linked data will be re-identified and provided back to the KEYS Network initially to assist in the service provision to the family. In the longer term, this information may also be shared back with the agencies identified by the family on their consent form. Consent for data to be shared back to agencies involved in the family's care is being sought at the initial consent stage, to ensure families do not need to be reapproached for further consent as the development of the ISS continues.

The Family Plan will be shared between the service providers working with the family, the KEYS Network and the agencies within KEYS as identified on the consent form by the family. This will enable the KEYS Network to support the service providers in continuing to access services to best meet their changing needs and assist the family to only "tell their story" once.

The Family Plan will be developed by the family with their Lead Service Provider, and will identify the family's story (as told by the family), the current goals of the family, any referrals made, and other key service providers working with the family. The family will be able to view their family plan, and make changes to their story, through individual access to the portal that will be given to families once consent is provided and they have been on-boarded to the system.

ii. for secondary purpose:

De-identified Information will be used to monitor, evaluate and improve the service system in Western Sydney. This information will assist KEYS to identify current service gaps, under or over utilisation of services, and the unmet needs of the community.

iii. Research Consent

Families will be asked for separate consent to participate in academic-led research and evaluation through researchers. This research will assist to understand the overall impact of the initiative for families, the usefulness of the shared family plans and program implementation. The researchers will ensure Ethics Approval is granted prior to commencement of the research.

iv. Declined consent

It is important that a family continues to be supported regardless of whether consent is provided for primary and secondary purposes.

The family may not receive Family-Centred Planning, but will still continue to receive supports in a siloed and vertical manner. It will be the responsibility of the Lead Service Provider to continue to build trust and rapport with the family with the intention to request consent for primary purposes again in the future (if aligned to the family needs).

- d) creation of Initial Family Plan and allow editing of the Family Plan from time to time.
- e) reporting functions for the purpose to monitor Client progress towards achievement of their goals.
- f) management and documentation of any brokerage funds.
- g) other features as required after consultation with families, community representatives from time to time
- B. KEYS Management and Evaluation
- 1. Data governance and management

You will manage the KEYS Network and monitor the participating agencies' and service providers' adherence to the KEYS Network Data Governance Structure as per Attachment 3 to safeguard ISS decision making, family consent choice, and comply with Privacy Legislation.

2. Iterative and continued model improvement

You will review the operating model of the KEYS Network (including the ISS) and adapt to change the model to fill in any gaps in provision of support to Clients. Any changes to the model and the ISS should be in line with the feedback of the participating government agencies, service providers and Clients.

3. Project Governance

You will support the KEYS Project Team to report any key milestones to the KEYS Project Board, escalate any operational risk and issues through the KEYS Project Board to DCJ Deputy Secretary and, when required, to the Ministers

4. Outcomes monitoring

You will monitor and evaluate the KEYS Network on the following levels:

- Family Level: To track Clients' progress and outcomes against their desired goals and transition towards positive outcomes for Clients.
- District Level: You will identify Client's case trends, to improve the realignment of funding and joint commissioning of service provision over time.
- KEYS Network Partnership: Evaluate the effectiveness of the partnerships and contribution of each partner agency.
- System Level: You will utilise opportunities to use the data to inform the system change required.

5. Evaluation and Research support

Where Clients provide consent to share their personal information and health information for research purposes, you will extract the relevant information to the researchers for the approved research purpose.

Target Group (Clauses 1.1 and 5.1(a)(i))

Vulnerable children, young people and families residing within the Western Sydney Local Health District which include:

- 1. Currently pregnant and/or have child/ren in their care aged 0-5 years inclusive; and
- 2. Not engaged in appropriate services that would be required to meet their needs or requiring a multi-agency response; and
- 3. Meet one or more of the following vulnerability indicators:
 - (a) Young parent under age 25
 - (b) Homeless/housing instability
 - (c) Substance use or smoking in pregnancy
 - (d) Involvement in out-of-home care (OOHC)
 - (e) Domestic and family violence
 - (f) Past experience of trauma
 - (g) Poor physical and mental health
 - (h) Not enrolled in school (compulsory school age)
 - (i) Multiple changes of schools outside normal transition phases
 - (j) Involvement in criminal justice system
 - (k) Limited appropriate social networks and/or limited family supports
 - (I) Socioeconomic disadvantage impacting on access to appropriate services
 - (m) Refugee/asylum seeker

The above risk factors must impact on parenting and engagement with appropriate services to meet the vulnerability indicators.

Objectives (Clauses 1.1 and 5.1(a)(v))

The KEYS Network aims to achieve the following objectives:

- Enhanced outcomes for families
 - enable families to improve physical, cognitive and social-emotional development of their child(ren)
 - remove barriers to accessing supports for whole of family needs
 - offer a single point of contact which can be relied upon to provide direction and assistance to families when navigating the service system.
- Child and family experience
 - develop single source of family information and reduce the amount of times that an individual provides his/her personal information to various service providers
 - drive family-centricity, empowerment.
- Service Provider experience

- enhance service provider capability, capacity and experience
- -foster cross-sector collaboration across Western Sydney service system
- reduce inefficiency in manual processes by having a digital information sharing platform
- Support continuous learning and optimisation through data-driven insights.

Sustainability

- Improved alignment of funding and contracts to expected outcomes
- Effective preventative support provided to families, tailored to their circumstances and needs, to improve their long-term outcomes
- Commence mapping better outcomes or equivalent for equal dollar spent per family.

Funds and
payment
(Clauses 1.1
and 9.1)

Total amount of Funds: (Clauses 1.1 and 9.1(a))

\$ 9,765,283.65 (exclusive of GST)

The Funds will be paid to You on the following basis: (Clause 9.1(a)) Refer to Table 3 below.

See also the Supplementary Conditions in relation to Funds held on trust.

Table 3

Instalment	Payment trigger	Date for payment	Supporting documentation for payment claim
One-off lump sum payment in the amount of \$8,157,540.00 for the Implementation of KEYS Network	Receipt of duly executed Agreement	Upon execution of this Agreement by both parties	Duly executed Agreement
One-off lump sum payment in the amount of \$1,034,545,45 for the build of the Information Sharing Solution	Receipt of duly executed Agreement	Upon execution of this Agreement by both parties	Duly executed Agreement
One-off lump sum payment in the amount of \$573,198.20 for the KEYS Evaluation	Commencement of financial year 2021/2022	1 July 2021	[N/A]

Your bank account details:
(Clause 9.1(b))

You must use the Funds during the following period:
(Clause 9.3(a)(iii))

Budget

(Clauses 1.1 and 9.2)

As per Attachment 2 to this Agreement.

Where the Principal considers adjustment to the Program design and/or the required Services, the Service Provider will submit an updated Budget to the Principal.

The Principal may, in its absolute discretion approve or reject the updated Budget.

Assets (Clauses 1.1 and 11)	Asset threshold value: (Clause 1.1)	\$2,000 (exclusive of GST)
	Other items that are Assets: (Clause 1.1)	None stated
	Asset obligations: (Clause 11.1(a)(i))	You must obtain written consent from Us and before you can purchase or dispose Asset
	Owner of assets: (Clause 11.2)	You agree that any Assets purchased with the Funds are the property of Us and are held on trust by You on behalf and for the benefit of Us unless otherwise approved by Us.

TABLE 4

Milestones (Clause 1.1 and 5.1(a)(iv))

Number	Milestones	Due date		
1	Program Design	Ongoing		
	Work with the KEYS Project Team to develop all operational requirements for the delivery of the KEYS Network			
	Identify any service gaps and develop processes to better support Clients			
	Assist the KEYS Project Team to map existing service system and consider any duplication, prior to considering a joint commissioning framework and process.			
	Continually update the KEYS Network Practice Guide (Attachment 1) to provide a contemporaneous workflow for staff and families			
	Create a delegation instrument including brokerage policy and procedures, defining delegations in consultation with Us.	First Quarter 2021/2022		
2	Recruitment and on boarding Navigators and other staff	First Quarter of 2021/2022		
	 Support participating agencies and your office to recruit the first tranche Navigators and other staff 			
	Provide role description for Navigators and other staff and assist them to on board to Your office			

	Recruit second tranche of Navigators and other staff in line with scalability of the model.	One quarter after Beta
3	 the model Information Sharing Solution (ISS) Undertake procurement for service provider to build the ISS to Alpha stage by June 2021 Development of wireframes Sourcing of de-identified data linkages from core agencies (Western Sydney Local Health District, Sydney Children's Hospitals Network, Department of Communities and Justice, Department of Education) Release of synthetic data for testing, when received 	funding acquired First or Second Quarter of 2021/2022
	 Prepare lean business case and identify features for ISS to Beta Stage and present to KEYS Project Board Assist Us in preparing submission and funding application to Department of Customer Services or other funding body to secure funding of the Beta stage of the Digital information sharing solution Attend Service Delivery Reform (SDR) Data and Evaluation Group. 	Ongoing
4	Form a communication sub group to assist the KEYS Network Project Team to develop all material required to communicate the KEYS network (website, brochures, Community HQ)	June 2021
	Delivery of communication materials as per the timelines in the approved communication plans	Ongoing
	 Engage web developer, finalise KEYS branding and identify data fields for referral 	First Quarter 2021/2022
5	Facilitate participating agencies and service providers activities	Ongoing

	You will act as the Lead Agency within the KEYS Network and facilitate multiple agency involvement and response in the KEYS Network.	_
6	Subcontracting Agreement	First Quarter 2021/2022
	Enter into subcontracting agreement with Sydney Children's Hospitals Network, Western Sydney Local Health District, Department of Education and Department of Communities and Justice)	
7	Information Sharing Deed	Second Quarter 2021/2022
	 Develop Consent Model, form, script and overarching policy and process. Engage to enter into Information Sharing Deed with participating agencies including Sydney Children's Hospitals Network, Western Sydney Local Health District, Department of Communities and Justice District, and Department of Education 	2021/2022
8	Aboriginal Engagement/Partnerships and Service Delivery	First Quarter 2021/2022
	Liaise and support Aboriginal consultant in the Aboriginal Engagement Strategy, including workshop engagement of Aboriginal key stakeholders	
	Support Aboriginal Engagement Navigator role to develop and maintain significant culturally safe relationships with key Aboriginal communities and agencies in Western Sydney.	Ongoing
9	Program Governance	Ongoing
	Support the KEYS Project Team to report key milestones when required to the KEYS Project Board, SDR and the Minister	
	 Ensure KEYS Project Plan, Gantt charts, risk and issues log and other related project management tools are kept up to date and report when required. 	

	 Escalate any operational risk and issues through the KEYS Project board to DCJ Deputy Secretary and when required, to the Ministers. 	
10	 Work with DCJ FACSIAR and extract required data for researchers to perform research and evaluate the KEYS Network to develop and conduct KEYS Network evaluation(s). Develop and execute plan for ongoing monitoring and evaluation(s). 	Ongoing
11	 Tracking outcomes and collecting data Develop an interim manual tracking system for data collection, ensure this is maintained and Clients' outcomes are captured Prepare reports on any agreed KEYS Network data when required to the KEYS Project Board, Service Delivery Reform and the Minister. 	Ongoing

Notified Policies (Clauses 1.1 and 5.2(b)) The policies, guidelines and codes stated in the Program Specifications (if any).

Standards

(Clauses 1.1 and 5.2(c))

The standards stated in the Program Specifications (if any).

Performance an
Outcome
Measures
(Clauses 1.1 and
5.3)

The performance and outcome measures described in the Program Specifications (if any).

Subcontracting (Clauses 1.1 and 6.3)

You must obtain written consent from Us before You undertake any subcontracting arrangements.

You will ensure that Your subcontractors (Sydney Children's Hospitals Network, Department of Education Western Sydney Local Health District, Department of Communities and Justice) are aware of the terms and conditions under this Agreement including the (Standard Terms and the Schedules) between You and Us.

Additional circumstances requiring notification as soon as reasonably practicable (Clause 8.1)

You will notify Us as soon as reasonably practicable of any change of "officer" as defined in the *Corporations Act* 2001(Cth), in Your organisation. This includes but is not limited to:

- a director or secretary;
- any other person who makes decisions affecting the whole, or a substantial part of the business; and
- any other person who has the capacity to affect the financial standing, of Your organisation.

Additional circumstances requiring immediate notification (Clause 8.2(e))

You will also notify Us immediately of the following changes to Your organisation, including:

- change to legal status;
- change of ABN; and
- new ACN.

Additional contributions (Clause 9.8)

Refer to clause 7 of the Supplementary Conditions.

Ownership or licensing of Intellectual Property Rights

Refer to clause 16 of the Agreement.

Property Righ (Clauses 16.1, 16.2 and 19.4(e)(i))

Reporting requirements (Clause 19.4(a)(i))

TABLE 5

Report name	Content of report / report requirements	Frequency of report	Form and method of delivery of report	Details of recipient (name, title and email address)
KEYS Project Board Report	 Update of Program Key Achievements and any identified risk Project communication status staffing update KEYS expenditure including the itemised expenditure of brokerage funds 	Fortnightly and less frequent when meeting schedule changes	Presentation via KEYS Project Board Meeting	KEYS Project Board
Monthly Report	- Provide project update details of the Digital Restart Fund including expenditure as required- Progress of the procurement of the ISS for Us to submit to the Department of Customer Services	Monthly	Email	DCJ, Program and Reform Manager, SDR
De-identified Data Extract reports (as required)	De-identified Client data extracts and data that provides project updates	Every half a year or as required	Presentation	KEYS Project Board
Quarterly Report, Secretary Report, Ministerial Report, and Evaluation Report	As required from time to time	As required from time to time	TBA	TBA

Insurance

(Clause 20.1)

Refer to clause 20.1 of the Agreement.

- Workers Compensation as required under the law
- Professional Indemnity \$20million per claim
- Public Liability \$20million per claim

Acknowledgment and publicity

(Clause 21.1)

Notwithstanding clause 21.1(b) of the Standard Terms, You must not make any public statement or advertise anything about or in connection with this Agreement, or anything related to the subject matter of this Agreement, without Our prior written consent, including in respect of any information released on Your website in accordance with this Agreement.

Dispute resolution (nominated representatives) (Clause 22.1(d))	Our nominated representative:	Kylie Hughes Director, KEYS Network Western Sydney, Nepean Blue Mountains District Email: Kylie.Hughes@facs.nsw.gov.au	
	Your nominated representative:	Michelle Quinn Senior Director, Strategic Commissioning Email: michelle.quinn@wentwest.com.au	
Dispute resolution (senior representatives) (Clause 22.1(e))	Our senior representative:	Lisa Charet Executive District Director Western Sydney, Nepean Blue Mountains District Email: Lisa.Charet@facs.nsw.gov.au	
	Your senior representative:	Ray Messom Chief Executive Officer Email: Ray.Messom@wentwest.com.au	

Supplementary Conditions

(Clauses 1.1, 2.1(c) and 5.1(a)(vi))

1. Effect of Supplementary Conditions

For the purposes of clause 2.1(c) of the Agreement, where there is any inconsistency between the following Supplementary Conditions (including those described as "additional Supplementary Conditions") and the Standard Terms, the following Supplementary Conditions will prevail over the Standard Terms to the extent of the inconsistency.

2. Additional definitions

In this Schedule, the following terms have the following meanings: **Financial Year** means each 12 Month period commencing on 1 July and ending on 30 June.

Program Specifications means the document as amended or replaced by Us from time to time, an initial version of which (if any) is attached to the Agreement as Attachment 1.

3. Option to extend

For the purposes of clause 3.2 of the Agreement, and to the extent that an extension period is stated in this Schedule, the parties acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) Our right to extend under clause 3.2 of the Agreement is an option to extend the Term for the extension period; and
- (b) We may exercise that option by notifying You no later than 30 days prior to the expiry of the Initial Term, in writing, that We wish to exercise it.

4. Program Specifications

- (a) You acknowledge and agree that:
 - You are required to comply with the Program Specifications as that document is amended or replaced from time to time;
 - (ii) We may amend or replace the Program Specifications at any time and that updated version or replacement document is the 'Program Specifications' for the purposes of the Agreement; and
 - (iii) it is Your responsibility to ensure you have obtained, and are providing the Services in accordance with the current version of the Program Specifications.
- (b) Without limiting paragraph 4(a)(iii), We will take reasonable steps to notify You of any amendment or replacement referred to in paragraph 4(a)(ii) that may have a material impact on the Services.

5. Accounts and records

You agree to keep proper accounts and records of Your use of the Funds (in respect of the bank account described in this Schedule), separately from Your other accounts and records.

6. Funds held on trust

You agree that the Funds remain the property of Us, and are held on trust by You on behalf and for the benefit of Us, until the Services are delivered to the reasonable satisfaction of Us. For the avoidance of doubt, Funds do not need to be placed in a trust account.

7. Additional funds

- (a) You agree to provide details of any additional monetary contributions by another agency or authority relating to the provision of the specific services funded within this contract. This includes the following:
 - (i) the funding amount
 - (ii) the agency providing the funding
 - (iii) the outputs and outcomes attributed to the funding
- (b) We reserve the right to discuss with You the potential impact any such funds may have on services funded by Us.

8. Asset Register

For the purpose of clause 11.3 of the Agreement, You agree to provide us the Asset Register within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term.

9. Termination without fault

Clause 13(2)(b) is amended by replacing "6 months" with "90 days".

10. Privacy Legislation

The parties agree that the Privacy Legislation, for the purposes of clause 18.1(a) of the Agreement, will be read down to exclude the Privacy Act 1988 (Cth).

11. Records

- (a) If You are funded to provide out of home care services, You agree to comply with section 170 of the CYPCP Act (and service provision guidelines), including maintaining files of a child or young person for 7 years after you cease to be responsible for the placement of the child or young person. At the expiration of such period or, if, within that period You cease to be a designated agency, You agree to deliver the records to the Secretary of Us.
- (b) If You are funded to provide out of home care services, You agree to deliver to Us at no cost all records relating to the placement in statutory or supported out-of-home-care of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and young persons within 60 days after the child or young person ceases to be in the care of your organisation for any reason or ceases to be in statutory or supported out-of-home-care. Records in electronic format must be delivered in PDF format, or any other electronic format specified by Us.

12. Reporting

The requirements of this paragraph 12 apply for the purposes of clause 19.4(a)(i) of the Agreement.

Organisational level

- (a) Subject to paragraph 12(d), if You are required by law to prepare audited financial statements, then You agree to provide Us with copies of such audited financial statements, within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term.
- (b) Any audited financial statement provided to Us must be accompanied by an audit certificate signed by an auditor who is a member of a professional accounting or auditing body that meets the Accounting Standards. The auditor must be independent of You and must not have any financial interest in You. The audit certificate must include a statement that the audit has been completed in accordance with all applicable Accounting and Auditing Standards.
- (c) Subject to paragraph 12(d), if You are not required by law to prepare audited financial statements, then You agree to provide Us with the following financial statements, within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term:
 - Statement of profit and loss and other comprehensive income;
 - (ii) Statement of financial position;
 - (iii) Statement of changes in equity;
 - (iv) Statement of cash flow;
 - (v) Notes to the financial statements:
 - (vi) A signed and dated Responsible Persons' declaration about the statements and notes;
 - (vii) A compilation report.
- (d) You are not required to comply with paragraphs 12(a) or 12(c) if You are a local council, university or other body established under NSW legislation.
- (e) You agree to include in the audited financial statement any additional Funding provided by Us to You (outside of the Agreement), within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term.

Services

- (f) In relation to the Services, You agree to provide a detailed income and expenditure statement:
 - (i) for Funds under the Agreement valued at above \$25,000 (excl GST);
 - (ii) to include any additional funds provided by Us;
 - (iii) within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term;
 - (iv) at expiry and/or termination; or
 - (v) upon request.

- (g) In relation to the Services, You agree to provide a certificate in relation to the expenditure of all Funds under the Agreement:
 - certifying that the Funds have been properly spent, in accordance with the requirements of the Agreement;
 - (ii) signed by 2 members of Your board of management; and
 - (iii) within 4 months of the end of each Financial Year during the Term.

13. Data sharing

You agree that we may share any and all data, information and documents arising under or in connection with the Agreement in accordance with the rights and responsibilities afforded to Us pursuant to the *Data Sharing (Government Sector) Act 2015 (NSW)*.

14. Research, evaluation and data collection

- (a) You agree to comply with any request from Us for statistical or other information relating to the Services to be used for surveys or research authorised by Us.
- (b) If You make a written request to Us, We agree to provide You with a copy of any public information or report compiled by Us as a result of any surveys or research referred to in paragraph 15(a), within 28 days of Your request.
- (c) You agree to promptly notify Us if You, or any third party, intends to conduct research into activities that receive Funds. You agree that any such research must comply with Our "Guidelines for External Researchers" (or similar document advised by Us to You in writing), available on Our website.
- (d) Without limiting the foregoing, You agree to collect and provide the following information to Us:
 - all information required to report on Your performance under the Agreement;
 - (ii) information relating to the delivery of the Services;
 - (iii) information in accordance with any data collection requirements notified to You from time to time; and
 - (iv) information required for surveys or research authorised by Us.

15. Reasonable access

You agree to:

(a) provide the Services in a way which provides reasonable access to all persons in the Target Group (or if there is no Target Group, to all persons) regardless of race, gender, age, pregnancy, marital status, disability, sexual preference, religion, cultural background, transgender or health status. You acknowledge and agree that the provision of reasonable

- access may require the use of interpreters and translators for clients from diverse linguistic and cultural backgrounds; and
- (b) take reasonable action to ensure that any usual places at which the Services will be provided are physically accessible to people with disabilities, having regard to the circumstances of a particular case, including:
 - (i) the needs of the client;
 - (ii) the consequences for the client of exclusion from Services;
 - (iii) Your financial circumstances; and
 - (iv) the estimated cost of accessibility.

16. Audits

- (a) Clause 15.2(b) of the Agreement does not apply.
- (b) In respect of any access referred to in clause 15.2(a) of the Agreement, We agree to, where practicable, endeavour to provide:
 - (i) if We wish to attend your premises or the premises where the Services are or were provided – at least 48 hours prior notice to You;
 - (ii) if We wish to attend a client's or carer's private home,
 (and must only attend the client's or carer's private home with that client's or carer's permission) at least 14 days prior notice to the client or carer;
 - (iii) if we wish to review, audit, or investigate Your performance under the Agreement at least ten Business Days to You; and
 - (iv) any other circumstances reasonable prior notice in the circumstances to You.
- (c) If We wish to review, audit, or investigate Your performance under the Agreement, We agree to also endeavour to provide You with:
 - (i) written terms of reference for the audit;
 - (ii) instructions about Your obligations during the audit;
 - (iii) a copy of any reporting arising from the audit; and
 - (iv) an opportunity to respond to any audit report.
- (d) Without limiting anything else in the Agreement, if We hold serious concerns about the provision of the Services, We reserve the right to, with the approval of Our relevant senior executive officer, attend premises or inspect records or documents without prior notice to You. We agree to, where practicable, endeavour to provide reasons upon attending the premises or inspecting the records or documents.

17. Cooperation and assistance

(a) You agree to provide access at no cost or expense to Us.

18. Notice sent to the DCJ contract management portal

- (a) Unless stated otherwise in this Agreement and subject to clause 23, a notice, request or other communication given under this Agreement may be sent by either party via the Department's contract management portal that has provisions for these notices, requests or other communication to be sent and received;
- (b) A notice, request or other communication sent by means of the contract management portal must be signed by a duly authorised representative of the sending party;
- (c) Without limiting the means by which the sending party may be able to prove that a notice, request or other communication has been received by the other party, it will be deemed to have been received:
 - (i) when the sender receives an automated message confirming delivery (and retains proof of receipt) or
 - (ii) 30 minutes after the time sent (as recorded on the portal from which the sender sent the message) unless the sender received an automated message that the message has not been delivered (and retains proof of such receipt)

whichever happens first.

(d) All electronic notices must comply with the *Electronic Transactions Act 2000 (NSW)*.

19. Additional Supplementary Conditions

19.1 Working with Children's' Clearance

Without limitation to clause 6.1(d)(i) of the Standard Terms of this Agreement, all Personnel working with or involved in the KEYS Network should hold current Working with Children's Clearance.

19.2 Governance

Both parties agree to comply with the KEYS Network Organisational Governance Structure as per Attachment 4 and the KEYS Network Escalation Process as per Attachment 5.

19.3 Compliance with Information Sharing Deed

You agree to be bound by the terms and conditions in the Information Sharing Deed to be entered into between Department of Communities and Justice, Department of Education, Western Sydney Local Health District, the Sydney Children's Hospitals Network and Yourself.

19.4 KEYS Expenditure 2020/21

Both parties acknowledge the KEYS Network agencies (Department of Communities and Justice, Department of Education, Western Sydney Local

Health District, the Sydney Children's Hospitals Network and Yourself) have been implementing discovery and set-up activities since September 2020 for rapid deployment of the Program (**Program activities**). These Program activities have been undertaken during 2020/2021 before the commencement of this Agreement with the approval of the governing structures reporting to the Secretary and the Minister. The accrued expenditure from the Program activities can be drawn from the funding provided under this Agreement.

Attachment 1 – KEYS Network Practice Guide Version 1

Attachment 2 – KEYS Network Budget

Attachment 3 – KEYS Network Data Governance Structure

Attachment 4 – KEYS Network Organisational Structure

Attachment 5 – KEYS Network Escalation Process

EXECUTION

The parties agree that by signing this document they enter into an Agreement comprising of the following documents (in the order of precedence described in clause 2.1 of the Agreement):

(a)	the Agreement for Funding of Services - Standard Terms;		
(b)	this Agreement for Funding of Services - Schedule; and		
(c)	any Attachments.	6/21/2021	
Exec	uted as an agreement on		
		#Insert date of execution	
of C 875	ned for and on behalf of Department communities and Justice ABN 36 433 185 by its duly authorised officer in the		
pres	ence of: DocuSigned by:	DocuSigned by:	
(()oanne Fadel	lisa Charet	
0	B32E453C976344B	4D7F9BD8DD9D4AB	
Signa	ature of witness	Signature of authorised officer	
Jo	anne Fadel	Lisa Charet	
Print	full name	Print full name	
6/	21/2021	Executive District Director, WSNBM	
Date	:	Position of authorised officer	
#Ins	ned by WentWest Limited ABN sert Provider ABN 80 099 255 106	DocuSigned by:	
	DocuSigned by: Rochel Portelli	Philips	
	C172974EDDD74C8	8ED15789553E482	
Signa	ature of director/company secretary	Signature of director	
Rad	chel Portelli	Ray Messom	
Print full name		Print full name	
6/2	1/2021		
Date			